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Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 13th issue of Fed News and many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  Please keep them coming. 
As you know, the Federation also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is essentially a social network where NFBUK members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313.
Please keep all your articles and reports coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.” The deadline for submitting pieces for the May 2014 issue is Wednesday 30th April.  You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
It is that time of year again when spring is in the air and we start to look forward to long sunny days in the garden or on holiday.  Please let us have your gardening tips and experiences of your favourite holiday destinations.  Personally, my garden is starting to come to life with the hydrangea and rose bushes starting to come to life.  I have to admit that really know little, if anything, about caring for these plants. I am either drowning them or not using the correct feed. Can anyone help me?
Enjoy the bright days ahead!!

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor

Executive Reports:
Report on January 2014 Executive Council meeting

Internal matters: The review of our website is still ongoing.  We are undertaking a review of our current recruitment leaflet. A task force has been created to work with Scottish members on the future of Scottish Central Branch (SCB). We are awaiting the outcome from branches regarding whether they wish to receive reports as opposed to full meeting minutes, prior to proceeding further.  On the financial side of things, in 2013 we managed to avoid having to draw money out from our investment account, the first time in years we have managed to achieve this. David Bates, Treasurer, felt that this was no mean feat in these economically challenging times.  This situation was only achieved thanks to the continued generosity and support of our members and a result of receiving external grant money and legacy bequests. We have also applied to hold a fundraising appeal on BBC Radio 4 and await the outcome of our application.  We have written expressing our concerns re the recent changes to RNIB’s talking book system.  We received an invite to the Buckingham Palace Garden party and it was agreed to follow normal practise of asking branches to make nominations for those who would attend. 

Douglas Gilroy, President

Campaigns Co-ordinating Committee:

Over the past few months the Federation has been working on setting up a Campaigns Co-ordinating Committee, led by Douglas, in order to increase the influence of the organisation in the visual impairment sector.  We have established a working group of about 10 people drawn from our branches and they have started the work of identifying social issues where we can have an influence either directly or in partnership with others.
To date we have looked at our Policy Statement, A Vision of  Rights, Citizenship and Independent Living, and identified Local Authority rehabilitation services, or the lack of them, as a major issue facing blind and partially sighted people and those who have recently been diagnosed with visual impairments who would need support services. We would be interested in finding out what services are like in your Local Authority.  If you have any information please send details to Julia in the office at admin@nfbuk.org . Also, if you have experience of writing Freedom of Information requests please let us know.
We are also looking at issues around parking at bus stops, shared spaces and electric vehicles.

We are very much aware that NFBUK cannot tackle every social injustice on its own and we need to form partnerships and alliances with others.  However, we do need to have a clear strategy of where we are and where we want to be in the scheme of things.

We would also ask branches and individual members to consider helping to fund the work of this group given that we are unable to commit funds to it from membership fees.  If you can help financially, or in any other way, please let us know.

NFBUK website:

Over the past few months we have been looking at ways of making our website, www.nfbuk.org , more interesting, accessible and relevant to visually impaired people as well as policy and decision makers in both local & national government and health services. We also want to reach out to relatives, academics, students and young people with sight loss.
We have commissioned an RNIB Information Technology expert to conduct an audit of our website and suggest ways we can bring it up-to-date and make it fit for purpose.  This piece of work has now been done and we are moving into the next stage where we are beginning to implement his recommendations. You are welcome to visit the website at www.nfbuk.org and send in your suggestions of what you would like to see on it.

Bill Campbell
New Communications Strategy:

With such rapid progress in digital technology, NFBUK are looking at ways of enhancing our communications with branches, members and other outside bodies.  We note that many digital libraries and Talking Newspaper services are moving away from traditional methods of communication such as tape cassettes and switching to memory sticks and cards and computer downloads straight on to PCs, tablets, smart phones and other devices.  
As part of this process, we are asking branches to find out what methods of communications they are using and if we can assist them in some way to move over to new methods of receiving information.  There are now devices on the market where people can use memory sticks in the same way as we have been using cassette players.  Once we have gathered the information we need, we can then assess what assistance we can offer members and if there is the possibility of seeking out funding to help us provide the necessary equipment, on loan, if required.
We would ask that you co-operate with your branch secretaries so we can build up a clear picture of what is required.  Remember, “Time and tide wait for no man.”

Branch Reports:
Scottish Central Branch:
Many of you will be aware that the Scottish Central Branch has taken the decision to wind up its operation due to a lack of volunteers coming forward as Branch Officers. Without Officers to run the branch it cannot continue to operate. We are looking to determine a way forward for the members of the Scottish Central Branch.

Depending on which end of the telescope you view this situation from, we either have a problem or an opportunity in how we move forward in the future.  Without a doubt the NFBUK will remain a UK wide organisation representing the voice of blind, deaf-blind and partially sighted people and will also retain a strong Scottish dimension.

The Problem:  

1. The numbers of active members have fallen due, in part, to natural causes.

2. The NFBUK influence in Scotland is declining due to lack of numbers of active members who are willing, or able, to get out there and campaign. 

The Opportunities:

The Federation’s principal campaigns have centred round issues such as social care and independent living; transport services; employment and the built environment. Many of these issues have been devolved to the Scottish Government.

With this in mind, these devolved powers create an opportunity for people with sensory impairments to influence policy and decision makers closer to home both at central and local levels.

The Challenge:

1. Do we wish to become more involved in the process of influencing both local and national Government decisions here in Scotland?

2. If so, do we have the structure and people to make it happen?

3. Are we content to let others speak for us?

4. Are we satisfied with the level of services and inclusion we already receive from other charities and service providers?

The Solution?

A working group was set up to explore the options open to us and we have put forward the following four options for consideration: 
1. Incorporate the Scottish Central Branch members into the National Central Branch.

2. Invite Scottish Central Branch members to become members of the West of Scotland Branch.

3. Merge both branches as a Scotland wide Branch.

4. Find another way of administering the current Scottish Central Branch.

All Scottish members are being balloted to find out how they wish to move forward. Once we know the preferred option we can move forward to implement it for the good of the whole organisation.  The closing date for Scottish members to cast their vote is 15th April.
Bill Campbell, General Secretary
Shared Space Campaigns by David Bates

In the last few weeks I have been working with Gordon Taylor against proposed shared space schemes in Eastbourne, Hackney and Long Ashton in Somerset.  Gordon is a Chartered Engineer who many years ago was involved with the planning of the Thames Barrier and the removal of flooding risk from several of the south London rivers. More recently he has worked on opposing the Exhibition Road scheme and given advice to Victor Jackson on the Leeds Station access problem.  Gordon also answered questions on shared spaces from the House of Commons Transport Select Committee, after Sarah Gayton’s film presentation to the MPs on that important cross-bench committee in January.

On that same day Sarah presented a copy of the film together with a letter at 10 Downing Street, and both these presentations were accompanied by officers from supporting Councils, members and representatives of other blind organisations, together with Fed members including Vaughan Rees and Victor Jackson.

Sarah has recently given a presentation with the assistance of Vaughan Rees and his dog Wally to PhD students at Nuffield College Oxford, and is receiving support and help with her future publicity programme from Fed members around the country.  This extra exposure of the shared space myth is enabling us to follow up where appropriate with official 
documentation from the NFBUK and DfT to additional relevant organisations and decision makers.

The Department for Transport (DfT) has circulated our guidance document, “Access for Blind People in Towns”, bearing the name of the NFBUK, and recommending that local authorities should contact us for further information.  This is raising awareness and increasing the public profile of the Federation as experts on this subject, which could perhaps also help our campaigns on other issues.

Sarah, Gordon and perhaps other sighted people are giving invaluable help to the Federation to become a major player in this field.  On shared spaces we have an informal group of enthusiastic people who work successfully together, including members and non members both sighted and visually impaired.  This is not a committee who make policy and send reports, but people who have the ability to get things done by 
talking directly to the decision makers themselves.

It may be that this campaigning strategy contravenes some long established unwritten Federation rules, but it is effective, and following its success I think that this initiative is worthwhile and should be continued, despite opposition from a few members.  But of course the opinion of all members is important, so do you think that we should continue, or should we now abandon campaigning against shared spaces?

You can record your comments on this tape and return it with an elastic band indication in the usual way to be passed on for publication in Fedtalk.   
Obituaries:

Barbara Hellyer – An appreciation of her life written by Ted Herbert and Valerie Clark with grateful thanks to Barbara’s nephew Martin Higham, nephew-in-law Eric Stillman and niece Penny Stillman for additional information.

 

Barbara Patricia Bussey was born on 17 March 1921.  Although Barbara was born sighted, due to some appalling incompetence in the maternity ward, a serious eye infection was passed onto her from another baby.

 

Barbara was one of six children, three brothers and two sisters, whom Barbara outlived by many years.  Her parents were George, an upholsterer, and Elizabeth.

 

Part of Barbara’s education was at RNC (Royal Normal College) where she learned shorthand & typing and subsequently obtained work in the Civil Service in various Government Departments, the last being Environment where her boss was Michael Heseltine.

 

It is not known exactly when Barbara became a member of London Branch of the National Federation of the Blind of the UK, but she was a member from early years and was, for a time, it’s General Secretary.  Barbara was a very strong supporter of NFBUK and contributed both financially and by her work, for which she was made an Honorary Life Member.

 

Barbara married Stan Murkin, a blind piano tuner and repairer on 20 January 1973. Stan was also General Secretary of NFBUK at some time.  She resigned from her work in the Civil Service to support Stan in his business, until he died on 25 February 1979.  Subsequently, Barbara married Bob Hellyer in 1981, Bob was a retired decorator. When he suffered a stroke in 1984, Barbara looked after him herself, converting one of the downstairs rooms into a bedroom and having a downstairs toilet put in the conservatory to make things easier. Bob died in about 1984 or early 1985.

 

Many London Branch Members will remember with affection the group holidays at home and abroad which Barbara thoroughly enjoyed.  On one occasion she entered a fancy dress as a Football Goalie dressed in very long shorts, a large baggy football shirt, flat cap and a balloon under her arm as the football.  On another occasion whilst on holiday in Turkey, a group, including Barbara were walking along the beach by the edge of the sea, as it was lapping on the sand, when Barbara suddenly said “stop, and listen to the music of the night”.  The group stopped and went quiet when one of the group passed wind very loudly.  Nobody would admit to being the culprit, but Barbara never forgot this incident and often referred to it!  She was also very fond of tasting local wines and other drinks.

 

Her family recall the time they took Barbara to the seaside and told her there was a flat, straight, wide stretch of sandy beach and told her she could run, on her own, without an obstacle to impede her. Not all opportunities to run were as successful as that occasion.  One day, Barbara and her brother-in-Law, Denis, thought it would be a fun idea for them to run arm-in-arm down a steep incline on Banstead golf course. Not perhaps surprisingly Barbara tripped bringing a 12 stone Denis down on top of her, with her shoulder taking the brunt of the collision.  Her clavicle was torn and they all ended the day at hospital.  Denis was mortified but Barbara insisted it was her fault and wouldn’t let him take all the blame. Of course, Barbara being Barbara, she didn’t let him off totally, and for years her clavicle became a key conversation topic. “Have I told you about my clavicle recently?” “No, but we’re sure you’re going to”.

 

On an occasion when Barbara was returning home from an outing in London, she was accidentally jostled down onto the track in front of an approaching Underground train.  The train caught her rucksack as she lay between the tracks and she was dragged along under the train for the length of the platform. As soon as she recovered, mentally and physically, she carried on travelling across London.

 

As many of you will know, Barbara had a beautiful singing voice. Whilst living in North London she supported the local Festival of Music.  She performed solo at the Wigmore Hall, and also sang at the Royal Festival Hall, the Fairfield Hall and 
even appeared on the BBC’s In Town Tonight programme. Barbara was awarded medals from the London Academy of Music and Dramatic Art, the first in 1947 and the second in 1950 with Honours. Barbara insisted that she be allowed to sing at the wedding of her niece June to Eric Stillman, much to the distress of the resident vicar who believed he was going to witness a maiden Aunt wailing in his revered church.  How pleasantly surprised he was after her rendering of the 23rd Psalm to Crimmond.  It brought many a tear to the congregation. Later at the wedding reception, Barbara played the record “I went to your wedding” by Spike Jones, which indeed proved her humorous nature.  Barbara was always keen to be part of the London Branch choir when doing fundraising carol singing collections at various London Stations.

 

Right up until her death, just a few months short of 93 years, she was still an avid follower of English cricket and at times would listen through the night to radio broadcasts of overseas Test Matches and had a very strong opinion of their worth at times.

 

The BBC Proms Season was always a favourite with Barbara, and woe betide anyone who phoned her whilst she was listening to a particular favourite.

 

In recent years Barbara’s enjoyment of music and the radio had been blighted by her failing hearing but thanks to her digital hearing aids, she had been able to cope. Barbara turned this to her advantage when celebrating her birthday not long ago, at a local pub, Barbara and her family settled at their table, the night’s entertainment started setting up right next to them, an Iron Maiden tribute band!  The food arrived just as they began playing, at 5,000 decibels.  Barbara shuddered and then gently removed her two hearing aids.  “That’s got rid of that lot” she said.  Sadly, the rest of her family didn’t have that option!

 

In recent years, Barbara was unable to attend London Branch meetings in the evening, but she and London Branch Member Carol Roberts, made every effort to attend the Branch Annual General Meeting all day on a Saturday in January, the last time being January 2013, when Barbara and Carol shared their usual bottle of wine during the day!

 

On 5 December 2013 Barbara had a fall at home hitting her head and cutting it so badly as to require 9 stitches.  Unfortunately, she fell again on 15 December 2013, as a result of which she sadly died.  Her funeral took place on 6 January 2014 at the North East Surrey Crematorium in Morden, when Carol Roberts, Alan Pearce, David and Valerie Clark, Richard Harrington, and Ted Herbert, attended, representing NFBUK London Branch.

Rest in peace, Barbara.

A tribute to Moira McConnell:

I should like to pay tribute to Moira McConnell, who died on Wednesday February 19th.

Moira had helped me for 24 years. As a totally blind person I try to do most things for myself but there are so many jobs that can only be done with sighted help.

Moira had met me in 1989 when I gave a talk at Fairways Infant School where Moira was a teacher for many years. Following her retirement she came to me to do voluntary work.

The jobs she did for me were numerous. Writing birthday cards, get well cards, sympathy cards and at Christmas about 150 cards and envelopes. Moira would usually come on a Monday morning and the first job was to read my pile of post.

She proof read my Autobiography in 2010 and in 2012 read my second book on to tape for me. She would sew shaped buttons on to my clothes which let me know what colour they are. For the first ten years she would do my garden, pruning roses and finding the weeds. 

One of the most difficult jobs, very distressing at times, was taking me to and from the vets when my guide dogs were ill. Moira would take my previous guide dogs Lady and Quella for walks on their retirements and comforted me when they were put to sleep.

The happier times were when we would visit garden centres to choose my plants and on visits to Countries where I was attending meetings. Moira acted as my sighted guide when I could not take my guide dog abroad.

Since my daughter and family moved to Hampshire in 1997, Moira would be on hand to send flowers for me for those special occasions like birthdays and congratulations when ever my grandchildren passed exams. 

Moira had her own drawer in my office at the desk where anyone who comes to help me sits. Moira liked to be called my secretary but I can assure you she was far more than that. A wonderful friend that I shall miss for ever and will remember her for her happy personality and kindness at all times. Helping not only me but my husband and friends. Reading the minutes on to tape each month for the NFBUK and sending all our members birthday cards provided by Moira herself.

A true Christian friend who will be sadly missed.

Jill Allen-King OBE

People stripped of benefits could be charged for challenging decision:

Critics argue that proposal in leaked document from Department for Work and Pensions would hit poorest people in the country.

The Guardian, Thursday 20 February 2014 

People who have been stripped of benefits could be charged by the government for trying to appeal against the decision to an independent judge.

Critics said the proposal, contained in an internal Department for Work and Pensions document leaked to the Guardian, would hit some of the poorest people in Britain, who have been left with little or no income.  In the document about the department's internal finances, officials say the "introduction of a charge for people making appeals against [DWP] decisions to social security tribunals" would raise money.

Other ideas include selling off child support debt to "the private sector to collect", though civil servants remark that the government would be unlikely to raise more than 5-7p in the pound from the £1.4bn currently owed to the DWP. The department currently collects arrears.

Earlier this week figures showed that in the past year nearly 900,000 people have had their benefits stopped, the highest figure for any 12 month period since jobseeker's allowance was introduced in 1996. In recent months, however, 58% of those who wanted to overturn DWP sanction decisions in independent tribunals have been successful. Before 2010, the success rate of appeals was 20% or less.

One welfare legal adviser said the number of appeals being lodged at independent tribunals would be decimated if the government introduced a charge.

Last year the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) which sets policy in the area, brought in charges for employment tribunals of up to £250 to lodge a claim, depending on the kind of case being brought. The union Unison asked judges to review the policy, saying the number of claims had dropped by more than half after fees were introduced. High court judges declared the policy lawful this month.

In the DWP Efficiency Review, which is marked "restricted", it says the proposal for charging for social security tribunals is already "under investigation" by the MoJ and officials "intend to revisit it" in the wake of the Unison court challenge decision.

However, the 80-page document points out, the policy will "entail no revenue generation nor efficiency for the [DWP] per se" but will however generate income for the justice department.

The policy proposal leak comes as the prime minister and senior religious leaders clash over the benefits system. In a letter to the Daily Mirror, 27 Anglican bishops blamed David Cameron for creating a "national crisis" in which hundreds of thousands of people have been forced to survive on the charity of food banks because of "punitive sanctions" and other DWP failures. It followed similar criticisms from Vincent Nichols, the highest ranking Catholic in England and Wales, that the government was stripping away the welfare safety net – a charge dismissed as "an exaggeration" by Nick Clegg, the deputy prime minister.

The justice minister Shailesh Vara said: "The government has made clear that reducing the deficit is our top priority. It is right that the Ministry of Justice looks at all opportunities to bring down the cost of our services to the taxpayer.

"We believe that it is right to consider whether those who use tribunals should make a greater contribution to their costs, where they can afford to do so, which is why we introduced fees for employment tribunals last year.

"We will continue to keep the position under review, but we have no current plans to extend fee charging into other tribunals."

Rachel Reeves, shadow work and pensions secretary, said: "When government's own figures show a staggering 58% of appeals against Department for Work and Pensions decisions to dock jobseeker's allowance are upheld, it's clear the system is broken. Rather than penalising thousands of people by charging them to appeal, ministers need to ask why they are presiding over a broken system which is making so many bad decisions, which are overturned on appeal."

Steve Winyard, head of policy and campaigns at the Royal National Institute of Blind People, which is threatening the DWP with legal action over sanction failures, said: "Every week RNIB receives complaints about DWP failing to provide correspondence and other benefits information in Braille or other accessible formats. "As a result, these people are at direct risk of sanction and a number have had the benefits they rely on to live withdrawn. To now say that these individuals will not even be able to appeal the inaccurate DWP decision without paying for it is a disgrace, It's a 'computer says no' approach that locks people out and leaves some with no help whatsoever, many becoming reliant on food banks as a result."

Neil Bateman, a long-serving welfare rights lawyer, also described the policy idea as a disgrace. He said: "Stopping people from challenging bad decisions actually strikes at the heart of our democratic arrangement." He said many of the people he had successfully represented over the years at tribunals would not have got justice if they had been made to pay a fee and that even £5 would be too high a charge for them.

Bateman said that from his experience, a very high proportion of appeals were caused by mistakes and poor-quality decision-making by the DWP. He said this had risen in recent years because the department had got rid of experienced DWP decision-makers, social security law had become more complex and attitudes had changed.

"Under this government there is an attitudinal issue in terms of evidence of increased DWP staff antipathy towards clients and that all results in decisions which are wrong which eventually get turned over at appeal," Bateman said.

LONDON BLIND RAMBLING CLUB:

Secretary: Valerie Clark, 22 Waverley Rd, Harrow, HA2 9RD

Tel: 020 8868 0096     Email: valerie@clark.co.uk


Hello everyone and welcome to the 2014 Walk Programme.

My aim as walk's organiser is to encourage as many visually impaired people as possible to join in with the planned walking activities of this Club. The average walk is 6 to 8 miles. Each walk is led (apart from the odd exception) by Rambling Association groups in their individual areas. One to one guiding (if needed) is usually available by these groups members. Please be sure to walk behind the leader of the walk.

Membership is ten pounds a year and cheques should be made payable to 'Recreational Fund for the Blind' and sent to: Valerie Clark, 22 Waverley Road, Harrow, HA2 9RD or paid on your first walk. Members receive up to 50% concession on return fares from the meeting place to each walk's starting point.

It is recommended to wear comfortable, but suitable footwear, and to bring a packed lunch to go with a drink at the lunch-time pub or picnic stop. Guide Dogs are welcome. To avoid harm to livestock and other animals, dogs must be kept on the lead unless authorised by the walk leader. Please no dogs other than guide dogs. Dogs do on occasions become rather messy whilst free running, owners should be sure to have some means of cleaning their dog before travelling home.

If you intend to go on any particular walk, please check with me by telephone (020 8868 0096) in the week prior to the walk, in case unavoidable changes have occurred since this programme was printed.

Any Member arriving late and missing the appointed train cannot expect the host Rambling Group to wait beyond the planned starting time of the walk. Therefore, it is unreasonable for any Member to ring either our co-ordinator, the Railway Station or our Host Group to ask them to wait behind for a later train.
In order to have qualified for the Angmering Walking Weekend Members had to have completed at least 5 walks in 2013. This weekend is fully booked.

For the Hayling Island Walking Weekend in September, Members must have completed 3 walks or 2 walks and a collection last year (2013), and continue regular walking with us in 2014. The booking for Hayling Island this year has to be earlier than in previous years.

The Club has arranged Third Party Public Liability Insurance.

All sporting and rambling activities have inherent hazards. The safety of members being the paramount concern, accidents may occasionally occur. Therefore, it is important that when on rambles each member appreciates that they have a responsibility to identify the hazards and take all reasonable steps to eliminate or minimise  the potential for an accident to arise.

Guide Dog owners are responsible for the care and control of their own dog. The Club is not liable for any problem or accident that they may cause. In the event of any claim, the guide dog owner must refer the matter to the Guide Dogs for the Blind Association who have Insurance to cover such an event.

Programme of 2014 walks:

Sunday 16 March - meet Putney Bridge Underground Station Ticket Barrier (District Line). Time 10am. 7 mile Thames walk returning to Putney Bridge. Packed lunch at Chiswick Park, Café for drinks. Leader Jack Ward.

Sunday 23 March - meet Baker Street Metropolitan Line Ticket Barrier. Time 9.40am. Destination Chalfont & Latimer to Chorley Wood. 7 mile linear walk along the River Chess valley, undulating. Packed lunch with Pub stop at Sarratt. Leader Michael Way.

Sunday 30 March - meet Liverpool Street Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.50am. Destination Hertford East. 5 mile circular, along the River Lea to Ware, returning back along the New River. Drop off point half way at Ware Station (2.5 miles approx.). Packed lunch. Leader John Bullen.

SATURDAY 5 April - meet Marylebone Chiltern Line Ticket Office. Time 9.15am. Destination Chalfont & Latimer. 7.5 mile circular. Packed lunch with pub stop at The Cock Inn, Church End. Leader Heather Wheeler.

Sunday 13 April - meet Waterloo Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9am. Destination Guildford. Under 8 miles. Walking up onto the Hog’s Back via Lewis Carroll’s grave, past Henley Fort and down to Watts Gallery for our packed lunch, refreshments & toilets available. Returning along a section of the river Wey and the Godalming Navigation, passing ‘Alice and the White Rabbit’ statue at Guildford. Leaders Brian & Eileen McGibbon.

Sunday 20 April – Easter.

Sunday 27 April - meet Victoria Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Oxted. 7 to 8 mile walk through open countryside. Packed lunch, please bring your own drink. Tea in Royal British Legion Hall after the walk. Leader Dianne Nathan. 

Sunday 4 May - Bank Holiday – May Day.

Sunday 11 May - meet Mill Hill East (Northern Line) Ticket Barrier. Time 10.15am. This is an 8.5 mile linear walk through farmland, parkland and woods to Cockfosters (Piccadilly Line) with the option to leave the walk at our packed lunch stop at 5 miles from High Barnet (Northern Line). There will be a pub stop towards the end of the walk. Leaders Ruth Owens & Harry Brampton. 

Sunday 18 May - meet Victoria Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9am. Destination Penshurst. 7 mile circular walk through woodland, across fields onto the Eden Valley Way. Packed lunch in the grounds of Penshurst Place, a medieval stately home. Toilets and drinks at the Fir Tree House Tea Rooms. Returning over the river Eden and across fields back to Penshurst station. Leader Eva Judge. 

Wednesday 21 May - meet 10.50am at Mile End Station (Central, District & Hammersmith & City Lines). This mid week walk starts along the Regent Canal to explore Victoria Park, which is in the heart of London’s East End. Packed lunch with possible refreshments available in the Park’s pavilion. Leaders Colin & Geraldine Burstow. 

Friday 23 to Tuesday 27 May - 2014 Angmering Rambling Weekend.

Sunday 1 June - meeting Waterloo Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.30am. Destination Godalming. Car transport to the start of the walk. 6 mile circular with option of shorter walk. Walking over heathland, farmland and woodland. Packed lunch at the National Trust Winkworth Aboretum Gardens with café, toilets etc. Similar terrain in the afternoon to enjoy tea in Muriel & Don’s garden. Leader Jean Harker
Sunday 8 June - meet Barking Underground Ticket Office. Time 10.00am. Destination Benfleet. 7 miles with option of shorter walk. Walking along the estuary to Leigh-on-Sea for packed lunch or fresh fish bar and pub stop. We then walk on along the promenade to Westcliff Station. Leader Pauline Verard.

Sunday 15 June - meet Cockfosters (Piccadilly Line) Ticket Barrier. Time 10.30am. Distance 7 - 8 miles, figure of eight walk through woods and by lakes in Trent Country Park and Hadley Wood. Drop-out option at Cockfosters after lunchtime at 5 to 6 miles. A Packed lunch and pub stop, with opportunity for tea at the end of the walk. Leader Beth Houghton.

Sunday 22 June - meet Wood Green (Piccadilly Line) Ticket Barrier. Time 10.30am. 8 mile linear ‘Three Peaks Walk’ through Alexandra Park, Highate Wood onto Golders Hill Park with café to purchase additional refreshments to go with our Packed Lunch. Returning over Primrose Hill, through Regents Park to Baker Street. Leader Pam Beach.

Thursday 26 June - meet Euston Silverlink Ticket Office. Time 9.30am. Destination Hemel Hempstead. 5 to 6 mile route will centre on the Box Moor Trust's farming estate visiting sheep and cattle grazed grasslands (river meadow) and woodlands. Leader Ian Richardson.

Sunday 29 June - meet Marylebone Chiltern Line Ticket Office. Time 8.50am. Destination Wendover. Morning walk with lunchtime stop at Wendover Memorial Hall for our Packed Lunch and drinks. Another walk in the afternoon returning to the Hall for afternoon Tea. Leader Jill Clements.

Sunday 6 July - meet Victoria Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Lewes. 6 mile circular through historic Southover High Street, we continue with a section of open countryside to Nan Kemps Corner (reputedly haunted). Continue to the foot of the South Downs. Our lunchtime packed lunch stop will be at the historic Kingston Village where we stop at the Juggs Arms Pub and eat our packed lunch in the village playground. We then take the Twitten (path) to open flat fields coming out to Spring Barn Farm with a well stocked Farm Shop, animals which can be stroked etc. we continue to the Cluniac Priory Ruins and past the herb garden. We then stop at the Grange Gardens with Refreshments and toilets and the Sussex Guild Shop before the five minute walk back to Lewes Station. Leader Jill Brown.

Sunday 13 July - meet Euston Silverlink Ticket Office. Time 10am. Destination Tring. Car transport to the start of the walk. This is a 4 to 5 mile walk, combined with a guided afternoon tour of the Pitstone Green Museum. Entrance is £3.00 per person. Packed lunch in the Museum grounds where additional refreshments can be purchased. After our Museum tour, we will be driven back to the Tring station. Leader Tracy Davies. Details of the Museum:- Set in the Buckinghamshire countryside, and located in the buildings and the surrounding orchards of an 1831 farm. The Museum offers many interesting displays. Although the museum is basically a Rural Life Museum with many exhibits relating to farming, country life, trades and professions within a 25 mile radius of Pitstone, it has many other interesting exhibits, including three model railways, a 37 HP Crossley gas engine, stationary engines, vintage wirelesses, photograhic and electrical apparatus and a WWII military aviation room. Highlight of this room is a full size reconstruction of a section of a wartime Avro Lancaster Bomber. 

Sunday 20 July - meet Waterloo Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.30am. Destination Farnham. 7 mile circular walk through the town and then mostly farmland and Farnham park. The old Norman keep of Farnham castle is close by. Packed lunch in the park. We finish the walk with tea and cakes in John’s garden as last year. Leader Liz Witham.

Sunday 27 July - meet Paddington Station Main Line ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Reading. Car transport to the start of the walk. 7 miles circular with tea and cakes at the end of the walk. Secretary Ali Melabie.

Sunday 3 August - meet Victoria Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Sole Street. 6 miles walk through part of Jeskyns Park. Packed lunch and bring a drink at Cobham, returning via Lodge Farm, Shoulder of Mutton Shaw and Cobhambury Wood. Visit the Cock Inn Pub near the end of the walk. Leader Peter Adams. 

Sunday 10 August - meeting Liverpool Street Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.20am. Destination Chingford. Choice of two circular walks, 5 or 7 miles through Epping Forrest. Leader Mike Whiteley.

Sunday 17 August - meet Paddington Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Didcot. Car transport to the start of the walk. Choice of 5 or 7 mile walks. Packed lunch and bring a drink. Returning for tea at Bill & Muriels. Leader Pat Lonergan. 

Sunday 24 August – Bank Holiday

Sunday 31 August - meet Victoria Main Line ticket Office. Time 9am. Destination Otford. 7 mile circular walk. Packed lunch with pub stop. Leader Lorraine Gray.

Friday 5 to Monday 8 September - Hayling Island Rambling Weekend.

Sunday 14 September - meet Victoria Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.30am. Destination Oxted. 7 mile circular. Packed lunch at Limpsfield Chart with Pub stop. Leader Muriel Fell.

Sunday 21 September - meet Waterloo Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9am. Destination Brookwood. 7 mile circular walk starting through the well known Military Cemetery and beyond. Packed lunch with pub stop. Leader Erica Tavaret

Sunday 28 September - meet Liverpool Street Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.00am. Destination Ingatestone. Circular walk through Ingatestone Hall onto Margaretting Tye for our packed lunch stop at the White Hart Pub. Leaders Alison Johnson & Les Cox.

Sunday 5 October - meet Marylebone Chiltern Line Ticket Office. Time 8.50am. Destination Geat Missenden. 8 mile circular. Leader Inge

Sunday 12 October - meet Liverpool Street Main Line Ticket Office. Time 9.20am. Destination Chingford. 6 Mile circular through Epping Forest. Packed lunch with pub or café stop at Highbeech. Leader Richard Speller.

Sunday 19 October - meet Marylebone Chiltern Line Ticket Office. Time 9am. Destination Chalfont & Latimer to Chesham. 8 miles with some hills. Packed lunch with pub stop at Ley Hill. Leaders Bert Neale & Tom Berry.

Walks Organiser:  David Clark, 22 Waverley Road, Harrow, HA2 9RD. Tel: 020 8868 0096.  Email: david@clark.co.uk
Letter from Jane Sellers:

Hello, my name is Jane Sellers and I am a member of London Branch although can’t usually get to meetings as I live in Surrey. I wanted to ask is there going to be a branch of Surrey/West Sussex.

 

I also wanted to mention about my course I attended in London at the RNIB which was talking about Unified English Braille and how it will be taught in the classroom and transcribed I think that it was half and half so some were teachers and others were transcribers. 

We explored English first of all and there are a lot of changes as there are now indicators which indicate numbers, passages, paragraphs, bold, italics and so on we spent a little while doing some exercises in Braille to show what it would be written like as a user of Braille, I am struggling with learning the new code. When it came to Mathematics I found this difficult as I didn’t do Braille Maths and I believe that the only sign that is changing is the division sign all the others remain the same but you need the numeric indicator to say that it is numbers. 

There will be other workshops that UKAAF will be arranging for readers. I believe that their AGM workshops in the afternoon of June 11 at RNIB Birmingham will mention this and anyone can attend the afternoon sessions.

Kind regards
Jane Sellers, Braille Transcription Service
Talking Book Service – digital download trial:

A trial is underway of RNIB’s new Talking Books digital download service.  150 volunteers with a range of technical abilities from advanced to beginner, are helping to test this new and exciting service.

The service will eventually allow RNIB library members to search for and download any title available in the RNIB’s main Talking Book library, straight to a PC where it can be played or transferred to a portable player. There is even an App to allow books to be downloaded directly to an iPhone or android smart device.

RNIB have partnered with Overdrive, a leading global library services provider, as the delivery platform for the download service. OverDrive is used by over 26,000 libraries around the world.  By using a proven provider, RNIB will save the major investment cost of developing, implementing and maintaining its own in-house solution.  In addition, more content can be added more quickly because of the close association with OverDrive and their partners.

Early results and feedback from the trial are extremely positive, with many of the less technically able testers, successfully searching and downloading books. It is hoped that the download service will appeal to many current subscribers and encourage more to join because of the ability to search and manage reading lists online and then download the book of their choice almost immediately and anywhere.

Talking Books will still be available on CD and we are also planning to introduce memory sticks later this year. The download trial phase will be completed by the end of April and then further work will be required to analyse feedback, make modifications and fully integrate it into the RNIB’s customer management system. We will keep you informed of progress.

Top ten reads of 2013:

Every year, Talking Book customers borrow around 1.5 million audio books in total. But which titles are the most popular? 


The ten most borrowed books by Talking Book customers in 2013 were: 

1. Standing In Another Man's Grave by Ian Rankin

2. Playing With Fire by Peter Robinson
3. After The War Is Over by Maureen Lee
4. The Sins Of The Father by Jeffrey Archer
5. The Lady's Maid by Dilly Court
6. Without Fail by Lee Child
7. Let It Bleed by Ian Rankin
8. A Face In The Crowd by Lynda La Plante
9. A Small Weeping by Alex Gray
10. The Secret Keeper by Kate Morton

Just outside the top ten were books by Harlan Coben, Rosamunde Pilcher and Ann Cleeves. Readers’ requests make up a large proportion of the books we select for transcription and we have plans to add more than 1000 new titles in 2014. 

Make a Noise in Libraries Fortnight – 2 to 15 June 2014:

This annual campaign run by RNIB National Library Service will run from 2 to 15 June 2014 and aims to bring together public libraries and blind and partially sighted people to improve access to books and information, and to promote good programmes already in place

2014 will mark 100 years since the start of the First World War and we have chosen this as the theme for our 2014 MANIL campaign. Events are being planned across the country to commemorate this significant milestone in world history. We will be offering new MANIL resources and event ideas for libraries taking part and we will be encouraging print disabled people to visit their local library to discover what is available. Many activity and event ideas for MANIL have been generated by library staff attending training days, led by John Vincent, during the past year. 

Further details and event ideas are available now at www.rnib.org.uk/manil including a list of titles available from RNIB National Library Service in audio, braille and giant print. 

In the meantime, you can register your interest by contacting Megan Gilks on 0161 429 1980 or megan.gilks@rnib.org.uk
Accessibility of eBooks - London Book Fair week:

Accessible eBooks and eBook reading devices can transform the reading experience of people who can't read standard print, with the possibility of making the font size larger, using synthetic voice (text to speech) and using an electronic braille display.  Members of the Publishers Association's Accessibility Action Group, including RNIB and the Right to Read Alliance, are organising three events during the London Book Fair to show how collaboration between publishers, device manufacturers and others can make a real difference to the experience of readers.

8 April Digital Minds Conference 
Accessibility will be the theme of one of the round table discussions which delegates can attend.

9 April 2014 Seminar 
"Accessible eBooks: a journey through the eBook supply chain" 
1pm to 2pm Cromwell Room, Earl's Court.

10 April 2014 
"Are your eBooks accessible? eBooks and platforms" 
11.30am Digital Theatre, Earl's Court.

Check the London Book Fair website for more information or visit www.rnib.org.uk/ebooks
Other VIP News from Vision 2020UK: www.vision2020uk.org.uk
Registration is now open for Vision UK 2014, the VISION 2020 UK Annual Vision Strategy conference
We are pleased to announce that registration is now open for Vision UK 2014, the VISION 2020 UK Annual Vision Strategy conference. 

Date: Thursday 12 June 2014
Venue: Queen Elizabeth II Conference Centre, London.

Join us at Vision UK 2014 and you will have the opportunity to: 
• Hear what’s happening in the eye health and sight loss sector across the UK
• Discuss progress in implementing the UK Vision Strategy 2013–2018
• Take away ideas and tools for implementing the Strategy locally
• Network with other professionals
• Challenge key leaders at the Question Time panel

View further details of the conference programme as well as confirmed speakers. 

There will also be a pre-conference dinner on Wednesday 11 June at the Hotel Russell in London.

Book now! http://tinyurl.com/p2k5xq6 

Royal London Society for Blind People and Royal Blind Society form alliance
Following formal discussions The Royal London Society for Blind People (RLSB) and the Royal Blind Society (RBSoc) have agreed to form an association to better serve the needs of vision impaired children and young people and their families in England and Wales. 

RLSB and RBSoc represent two dedicated, expert organisations with common values and a shared vision of how we can provide world class post diagnosis provision and development opportunities to children and young people living with sight loss.

Year on year RLSB is reaching more young people across London and the South East. Last year over 1200 participated in our services and we expect that figure to be closer to 2000 in 2014. 

RBSoc supports 275 young people and families through its Children and Families Service which incorporates The Eyeless Trust, with whom they merged in early 2013. The RBSoc also owns two hotels in West Sussex and Llandudno which offer holidays to vision impaired people and their families. 

Formal discussions will now focus on the details of how the charities will work together whilst retaining their separate identities for the meanwhile.

Concurrently RBSoc has decided, following long consideration, to review the provision of hotel accommodation at the Belmont Hotel in Llandudno in relation to both organisations’ vision for services for blind and partially sighted children. 

RBSoc recognises that the Belmont continues to be important to many vision impaired people, as well as the staff who have maintained a real passion and dedication to improving the lives of the guests. 

In their talks the RBSoc and RLSB will also examine how the Bradbury Hotel in Worthing can offer services that best meet client needs in the future. 

Dr. Tom Pey, RLSB Chief Executive said of the partnership discussions:
“I am incredibly proud of how far RLSB has come in the past few years. Our fantastic staff have transformed the charity into one fit to meet the needs of vision impaired young people in the 21st century. This association will mean two of the oldest sight loss charities in the country connecting as one strong innovative voice to realise our ambitions to drastically improve the life chances of the young people we serve.”

Caroline Armitage, RBSoc Chief Executive Officer stated:
“The Royal Blind Society has been looking at the best way to continue serving vision impaired people into the 21st Century. The vision and values of RLSB and RBS are closely aligned and both organisations believe that we are stronger together than we are apart. I am particularly excited by the opportunity to build on the heritage of The Eyeless Trust, which merged with us in 2013, and RLSB’s skills in children’s provision to expand our life changing services for vision impaired children and young people across England and Wales. 

“I am delighted to be continuing as Chief Executive Officer for the Royal Blind Society until Easter and will be helping to ensure the smooth transition in an advisory capacity after that time.”

For further information please contact:
Emma Thompson, RLSB Press Team on 07884 493476 or emma.thompson@RLSB.org.uk

Gareth Holmes, Director of Fundraising and Marketing on 07815 583586 or gareth.holmes@royalblindsociety.org
RLSB: “We’re taking control of our future.” Ground breaking manifesto for blind young Londoners launched
London based youth forum for blind young people unveils the country’s first ever manifesto, highlighting the realities blind young people face around employment, education, transport and diagnosis support.

The comprehensive document tackles issues such as the fact that a quarter of this group are dissatisfied with their life and that 90% of those who lose their sight in youth won’t work for more than six months in their life.

This last challenge is an experience keenly felt by 19-year old forum member Amy Hawkins who was told by one organisation that they wouldn’t give her a job because she would be a “health and safety risk”. 24-year old Courtney Nugent, another forum member, was told by her careers advisor at school that “blind people couldn’t go to university” and that she needed to rethink her career options. Other facts include:

• Only 8% of blind and partially sighted people reported they were offered any formal counselling at the point of diagnosis. 
• Only 44% of vision impaired students got 5 A*-C at GCSE compared to 70% without a special education need.
• Nine out of 10 employers rate blind and partially sighted people as either ‘difficult’ or ‘impossible’ to employ.

In response to these actualities the RLSB Youth Forum have suggested a number of solutions they hope government, businesses and the public will adopt to turn the statistics around. 

Suggested changes in the manifesto include maximising emerging technologies to improve banking accessibility and experiences in the classroom; enhancing post diagnosis support and working with transport agencies to advance their accessibility policies.

The youngest member of the forum, 17-year old Agatka Cienciala, has high hopes for the manifesto: 

“We are proud to be able to launch this document. It is unique - simple and clear - and will give employers an explanation of our abilities and the support that we can get to enable us to work to our full potential. I am sure that you will able to see its potential when you read it.”

The Youth Forum works alongside The Royal London Society for Blind People which is presided over by Minister of State for Business and Enterprise, Rt Hon Michael Fallon MP. 

Mr Fallon said of the manifesto: “It is fantastic to see blind young people being active and vocal about the difficulties they face with employment, transport and accessible technology. The RLSB Youth Forum and their manifesto really is the Big Society in action – young people working together with the community to try and overcome their challenges and raise awareness for blind young people and I am delighted to support them as President of the RLSB.”

Dr. Tom Pey, RLSB Chief Executive added: “There is no one better qualified to speak on behalf of vision impaired young people than young people themselves. This is a manifesto that is straight from the heart and goes straight to the heart of the challenges they face. It and they deserve serious consideration by every politician and person who can influence the solutions they are asking for.”

A full copy of the manifesto can be read at:

www.rlsb.org.uk/youthmanifesto

Supporters of the manifesto can pledge their support at:

www.change.org/en-GB/petitions/support-the-youth-manifesto-to-inspire-change-for-blind-young-people
BBC: Disability benefit delays cause 'distress'

Disabled people are facing "distress and financial difficulties" owing to the slow processing of claims under a new benefit scheme, a report has found.

Claimants for the new Personal Independence Payment (PIP) were having to wait weeks longer than anticipated, the National Audit Office (NAO) said.  Backlogs of thousands of cases had built up in trial areas due to delays in assessment by private firms.  Ministers said the scheme's rollout had been "adjusted" in light of lessons.

PIPs, which are worth between £21 and £134 a week to disabled claimants, are replacing the old disability living allowance (DLA) - one of a number of major welfare changes introduced by the government aimed at reducing the benefits bill and encouraging self-reliance and work incentives.  The government insists the new benefit will be better targeted at those in the greatest need.

But the spending watchdog said poor operational performance in the first phase of implementation had made the government stagger the programme's full national rollout - intended to begin last October - while also increasing the risk that it would not deliver value for money in the long term.

It found claimants were waiting an average of 107 days, and terminally-ill patients 28 days, for a decision on their cases - rather than the predicted processing times of 74 days and 10 days respectively.

For the full story please go to: www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-26356623 


Response to National Audit Office report on how the Government is delivering Personal Independence Payment benefit from the RNIB 27/07/14

Steve Winyard, RNIB's Head of Campaigns and Policy, said: "RNIB is alarmed to note that 'early operational performance has been poor' and we're very concerned that DWP has only been able to process 16 per cent of applicants leaving 92,000 disabled people - including blind and partially sighted people - waiting for vital help. The process must be urgently improved."

Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles and reports coming for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the May 2014 issue is Wednesday 30th April. 
Bill Campbell,Fed News Editor

NFBUK  Contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313, Email: admin@nfbuk.org   Web: www.nfbuk.org 
Join us on Facebook and Twitter @NFBUK  
You can read this newsletter on our website at: www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world so to speak.  It will of course continue to produce Executive Committee and Branch news as it has done over the past year.

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
